



# President To Address Austrailian Bible Conference

President D. V. Hurst recently announced that he will travel to Austalia to fulfill an invitation to speak at an annual Christmas Bible Conference at Beulah Heights Camp near Melbourne. The Reverend Mr. Hurst will address two of the four daily meetings during the conference, which will convene on Christmas day and run through New Year's Day. The Conference is a traditional event among the Assemblies of God churches of Australia, and is led by C. L. Greenwood. State Chairman. In recent years, the conference roster of speakers has included one guest speaker from the United States including the Reverend C. M. Ward, Revivaltime Speaker, the Reverend Barlett Peterson. General Secretary of the General Council of the Assemblies of God, and the Reverend Wesley Hurst, Home Secretary for the Foreign Missions Department of the Assemblies of God.

President Hurst indicated that enroute home from the conference he plans to visit some missions fields on which are stationed some Northwest College graduates, including Fiji and the Samoan Islands.

#### Youth Action Crusade Reports Results

Initial reports coming out of the District-sponsored Youth Action Crusade in West Seattle indicate some noteworthy results. Fifty Northwest College students teamed with 25 youth from the West Seattle Assembly of God Church to visit over 2,400 homes, it was reported. The direct-witness outreach resulted in 19 responses from individuals expressing a desire to accept Christ as Savior and at least 100 "solid" prospects for follow-up contact by the sponsoring church. Ministers of the sponsoring West Seattle Assembly of God Church are the Reverend Harry Ayers, pastor, and the Reverend David Cawston, Minister of Youth.

Continuing work will be done by smaller groups during Saturdays for the next several weeks, Mr. Dwayne Turner, faculty sponsor for the Evangelism Ministry Interest Group of the World Missions Outreach program said. Asked for his evaluation of the Crusade, which was his first,Mr. Turner responded, "I was quite impressed." One of the new faculty members, he instructs in the field of Christian Education, while assisting in the new internship and outreach programs.

#### Melvin Hodges To Be Convention Speaker

The Reverend Melvin Hodges, Field Secretary for Latin America in the Foreign Missions Department of the Assemblies of God will be guest speaker at the winter

quarter Spiritual Emphasis Week January 20-24, it was announced recently. The week, which will be cosponsored by the World Missions Ministries on the campus, will assume a convention format this year, World Missions



Rev. Melvin Hodges

leader Bill Morton explained. It is planned to present guest missionaries at as many of the services during the week as possible, it was added.

The Reverend Mr. Hodges is a recognized authority on Latin American missions and is frequently invited to speak at conventions, seminars, and missionary convocations of various denominational and interdenominational organizations. He will address the students twice daily — once during chapel hour at 9:15 a.m. and during the 7:00 p.m. evening services. President D. V. Hurst said that the public is cordially invited to join the students and faculty at each of the services during the convention.

Mr. Hodges is a brother to College Business Manager, Mr. Owen S. Hodges. Both men are native Washingtonians who were raised in the manse of their pastor-father in Lynden, Washington. Mr. Melvin Hodges served as a missionary to Nicarauga and Salvador, Central America for 14 years before going to the foreign missions department in Springfield, Missouri where he has served in his present post for the past 20 years.

#### Council To Hear Zimmerman

Dr. Thomas F. Zimmerman, General Superintendent of the General Council of Assemblies of God, will be the featured speaker at the 5th annual Lay Council meet at Northwest College, it was announced recently by Council Secretary, Mr. H. W. Crowder. The two-day meet at the campus will be under the leadership of new Council President, Dr. J. Arthur Stewart, Principal, Kent-Meridian High School in Kent, Washington.

## Christmas Portions Of Messiah To Be Presented

Christmas portions of the famous Handel's oratorio, "The Messiah" will be presented by the Northwest College choir at the college's annual Christmas concert in the chapel on December 12. The 85-voice oratorio choir will be directed by Miss Phyllis Colbaugh, instructor in music at the college.

Accompanying the choir will be pianist Miss Mitzi Nylander of Malta, Montana. Soloists will include Mr. Daniel Martin, tenor, of Tacoma, Washington; Miss Carrie Daniel, alto of Nehalem, Oregon and Miss Vicki Jolly, soprano of Omak, Washington.

Choir director, Miss Colbaugh completed her bachelor's work in music at Evangel College, Springfield, Mo., and her master's work at the University of Illinois. She also travelled as part of a musical concert group to Europe during her college career.

The public is cordially invited to attend the admission-free concert, the music depart-

ment announced.

Another Christmas concert by various musical organizations on the campus will be presented in the college chapel on December 10, Miss Dorothy Amundsen, music director announced. The traditional presentation is also open to the public, she indicated.

#### WHERE EAST AND WEST MEET!



From opposite sides of the globe Mr. Pekka (Peter) Ahonen of Kotka, Finland is shown greeting Mr. Douglas Shaw of Calcutta, India. Both students have matriculated at Northwest College to study for the ministry this fall quarter. The College has students enrolled from seven foreign countries on campus this fall.

#### **Basketball Schedule Announced**

Northwest College Athletic Director, Jack V. Rozell recently announced the schedule of basketball games to be played by the Eagles during the coming season. The squad's schedule calls for a total of six conference games on home court and another six away, it was indicated. The college is a member of the Pacific Northwest College Conference. Additionally, four non-conference games on home court and one away are on the schedule, which is as follows:

November 22 \* NC vs Puget Sound College of the Bible December 6 NC vs. Multnomah School of the Bible December 6 NC vs. Multomah School of the Bible NC vs. Multnomah School of the Bible 13 \* NC vs. Bible Standard College 14 \* NC vs. Bible Standard College 26-28 NC at Everett Junior College Conference January NC vs. Cascade College 10 NC vs. Northwest Christian College 11 NC vs. Bible Standard College 14 \* NC vs. Cascade College 17 \*NC vs. Mount Angel 25 \* NC vs. Sheldon Jackson Junior College 31 \* NC vs. Multnomah School of the Bible 1 \*NC vs. Multnomah School of the Bible February 4 \* NC vs. Seattle Community College 7 NC vs. Bible Standard College NC vs. Northwest Christian College 14 \* NC vs. Lutheran Bible Institute 15 \* NC vs. Puget Sound College of the Bible 21 \* NC vs. Northwest Christian College 22 \* NC vs. Northwest Christian Collegeat 2 p.m. \* Home games

Conference rules require an admissions gate fee of \$1 per adult and  $50\,\text{c}$  for students, Mr. Rozell said. Non-conference games are admission-free.

Coaching the Eagles will be Mr. James Hillbrick, P.E. instructor at the college, and Mr. LeRoy Johnson, assistant coach.

## Winter Quarter January 6

The Admissions office at the college is presently processing applications for the winter quarter. Enrollment projections based on previous year's experience point to the possibility of around 50 winter quarter matriculants, a projection survey indicates.

Registration date for the new quarter will be January 6. Classes will commence the following day, January 7. Admissions application forms and catalogs are available through the Registrar's office or the public

relations office at the college.

## "RUSSIA VERSUS CHINA" LECTURE AT N. C.



SIBERIAN WORKERS: These people exemplify the various races that make up the vast empire of Russia that extends from the Volga to the Sea of Japan. Raphael Green draws on his rich experiences in Siberia, Outer Mongolia, and Manchuria, in presenting his "Russia vs. China" film lecture, to shed light on this open struggle for power, with its significant world-wide implications.

## Class Officers Elected

Northwest College students elected class officers as one of the first orders of business for the school year. Chosen by their classmates to lead for the new academic year were:

Freshman Class:

President - Mr. Dan Taylor of Portland, Oregon.

Vice-president - Mr. Larry Sullivan of Caldwell, Idaho.

Secretary-Treasurer - Miss Karen Hasselbring of Marsing, Idaho

Sophomore Class:

President - Mrs. Dennis LaMance of Twin Fall, Idaho

Vice-President - Mr. Dan Cook of Kennewick, Washington

Secretary Treasurer - Miss Rosie Braun of Caldwell, Idaho.

Junior Class:

President - Mr. Dan Miller of Tigard, Oregon

Secretary-Treasurer - Miss Judy Henning of Puyallup, Washington.

Senior Class:

President - Mr. Larry Gray of Seattle, Washington.

Vice-president - Mr. James Lowell of Yakima, Washington.

Secretary-Treasurer - Miss Pat Haines of Helena, Montana.

Class officers also serve on the Student Council of the Associated Student Body. ASB President for the current year is Mr. Byron Newby of Helena, Montana. "Russia versus China" will be the topic of a contemporary affairs lecture at Northwest College by Mr. Raphael Green in the new learning center auditorium at 8:00 p.m., December 5. Mr. Green, an authority on Asian affairs will personally present his color film documentary bearing the title of his lecture, depicting the conflict between the Russian bear and the Chinese dragon.

While on the White House staff, Mr. Green participated with Ambassador Pauley in a reparations survey in Manchuria and North Korea. He was in the first group of American civilians allowed to enter Outer Mongolia. It is said that he has seen more of the Russian empire than most Russians. For many years on the staff of the University of Minnesota, he now devotes his time to lecturing.

## Students Hear Brazilian Pastor

Northwest College students heard Dr. Luiz Costa, well-known Brazilian pastor and governmental adviser, speak at the chapel hour October 21. Dr. Costa trained as an attorney and served for 12 years in the Brazilian congress before resigning to devote fulltime to his church congregation of 4,000 members in Fortaleza, Ceara, Dr. Costa's church is not only outstanding for its size but as a mother church which has established a total of 50 outstations representing a total congregational membership of 20,000 members. The growth of the outstation churches has been so rapid as to outstrip available building facilities to house the congregations, it was said. During his visit to the U.S. together with American missionary, the Reverend Bernard Johnson, funds have been raised to build four church buildings, each of which will house 350 to 400 persons. Northwest College students took an offering totaling \$452.06 towards the erection of a fifth church building. It was explained that a total of 20 congregations still conduct services in open-air meeting places.

The phenomenal growth of the Pentecostal church in Brazil has attracted world-wide attention among churchmen of all denominations. Dr. Costa's address to the students at the college afforded a first-hand insight into some of the conditions and the developments which have produced this spectacular growth.

## Library Accessions 25,000th Volume

Shown below are Dean Frank B. Rice and Acting Librarian Margaret Garman as the



#### Students Respond With Prayer During Emphasis Week

Student response during the autumn quarter Spiritual Emphasis Week was marked by 'deep prayer' President D. V. Hurst summarized, as he described what he felt to be the most pronounced characteristic of the week's series. Ministering to the students during the week (October 14-18) was the Reverend R. Earl Book of Albany, Oregon. Pastor Book's ministery was described as "extremely practical" and "biblical" in content, and evidently found its mark in the minds and hearts of the students, who supported the series with some of the highest levels of attendance in the history of the college's emphasis weeks, it was noted. In a marked spirit of rapport with the students, Pastor Book's messages were said to have concentrated on "building faith and relating of faith to everday practices of life," it was added.

This was Reverend Book's first ministry on the campus and represents his second visit to the campus, it was observed. Serving as minister of youth in his Albany pastorate, where Rev. Book has served for 18 years, is NC grad of '68, Mr. Bryan Arneson. The week on campus is viewed as an "eminently successful one" President Hurst concluded.

college's 25,000th volume was accessioned. Representing an all-time high in library holdings, this volume marks a new milestone of achievement towards the college's projected goal of 50,000 holdings for its present educational program. Significantly, the title of this particular volume was, "The New Testament from 26 Translations"—a Zondervan Publication edited by Curtis Vaughan.

Miss Garman also announced that the College library had been given a valuable collection of **Pentecostal Evangels** ranging in date from 1929 to 1940. Complete volumes within the collection were from 1934 to 1938, she indicated. Donor is Tacoma resident, Mrs. Ira Figg, a member of the Evangelistic Tabernacle. Mrs. Figg recently moved from her home to a convelescent home. Discovering the collection among her belongings were Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Dunn, who in turn contacted Pastor Fulton Buntain of the First Assembly of God Church in Tacoma concerning possible value, Miss Garman said.

Miss Garman added that the college is still on the lookout for any and all issues predating 1951 to fill in gaps in the college's collection. The publications will become increasingly valuable for historical studies and research in theology, as the youthful denomination passes from the formative stages to historical status.

#### HOMECOMING

Northwest College Alumni President Walter Buck today indicated that the Alumni Homecoming slated for January 31 will pursue some distinctly different activities this year in the interests of a "change of pace." Pastor Eugene Ness of Fairfield, California, son of Dr. Henry H. Ness, will be featured chapel speaker, it was indicated. Other features will include an unveiling ceremony, an alumni luncheon, the traditional banquet, alumnus of the year and scholarship awards, and something traditional at college homecoming events but new for NC alumns, he added.

Alumni News

Alumni continue to enter into matrimony. Latest reports are that Ward Tappero and Jan Eldred were married on Sept. 21; Gil Hayes and Juanita Shaw at a post chapel wedding at Ft. Lewis also in Septmeber; and Palmer Olson, to a new spouse in Tucson for whom we as yet have not received identification.

From Steven Jay McKinney came this:
"I wear pants . . . I arrived October 22
. . . I weigh 6 lb. 13 oz. . . . My folks
are Everett and Evelyn McKinney of

Spanaway.

From the missionary file: The Harry Penningtons returned to Nigeria on Oct. 18. The Busbys are now in travel on their second missionary journey around the "Pacific Rim."

We received word last month that Flora Smith McFarland of Lewiston was killed in an auto accident and that Lauren was

critically injured.

Phil Wayman resigned his Kenmore pastorate and is in evangelistic work. Cpt. (Chap). Stanley N. Millard returned from a one-year tour of duty in Viet Nam and will go to a new assignment

in Fort Benning, Ga.

From the Alumni Roll Call File: The Jed Mintons organized the Canby (Ore.) Chirstian Kindergarten with 75 students; pastor the Church, and have five children, work with Mexican migrants. Dwaine Klein received degree inscience at EWSC; elected to State Board of Education in 5th Cong. District; teaching at Spokane Community College. James Mayfield: "Just married off our two daughters" (last year). Richard Treise: "Orchard Farming." Clyde Nichols: Vocational Guidance Counselor in Oregon City, Ore.; received Masters Degree at U. of Portland; directs choir; one child, Clark Anthony.



Carole Hayes: doing missionary work in South Pacific. Alfred Hayes: working in church and in saw mill at Goldendale (for past 20 years); Ruby — nursingwork. Boyd Hamar: Real Estate Broker in Longview, attends Foursquare Church. Ray Graffe: Motel manager of Fountaine Motel So. Tacoma. Joseph Filardo: baker in Hayward Calif.; "Still going on with Jesus. We attend Bethel Temple." Barbara Engelking: Full-time college student in Portland; was Clerk librarian at Ft. Vancouver Regional Library. Ron DeBock: Senior chaplain, Marine Corps Air Station Iwakuni, Japan. Ingrid Braut Weather: housewife in St. Paul Minn., "health is improving'. Leon Bixler: Gen. Supervisor of Mf'g Services, Boeing Commerical Div., Auburn. Anita Benskin: Asst. Music Director, Evangel Temple, Bremerton.

Margaret Brown: Director, Women's Work, Indonesian A/G. Sue Rydblom Clark: works for Bell Telphone in Spokane; husband attends EWSC; two children. Howard Fuller: works for Army Corps of Engineers; did missionary work for Pilgrim Tract Society. Helen Holmquist Griepp: busy mother of 8 children; husband, builder in Kalispell, Montana. Carol Danielson Eickenberry: graduated from Cascade College; married to Bruce Eickenberry; lives in Seattle area. Ron Rider: Pastoring Alston's Corner A/G in Oregon; four children. Akiei Ito Pastor, Bible Teacher, National S.S. Dept. Director, Japan A/G. Bernice Parker: housewife; migrates between Alaska (summers) and Kenmore (winters). Robt. Hutchinson: Pastor North Howell Comm. Church, Silverton, Oregon. David and Shirley (Harris) Edstrom, assistant pastors, Kelso First Assembly of God.

### The Northwesterner



NOVEMBER, 1968

Published monthly except July and December by Northwest College, 11102 N.E. 53rd St., P.O. Box579 Kirkland, Washington 98033 Second class postage paid at Kirkland, Washington

NORTHWEST COLLEGE LIBRARY

VOL. II NO. 10

NORTHWEST COLLEGE LIBRARY KIRKLAND, WASHINGTON 98033